NSSA EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING

National Shooting Complex

January 20, 2006

NSSA Executive Committee Meeting

January 20, 2006

Page 5 of 6

A. ROLL CALL – President Al Magyar called the meeting to order at 8:30 AM.  Committee members present were Louise Terry, Vice President; Bill Batty, Secretary/Treasurer; Bob DeFrancesco, 
Zone 1; Warren Ruello, Zone 2; Jim Gast, Zone 3; Bill Murrell, Zone 4; Ed Bergstedt, Zone 5; 
Bob Hansen, Zone 6; Don Blaylock, Zone 7; John Bratty, Zone 8; and Bill Harder, Immediate Past President.  Kirk Traber, Zone 9, was absent due to military duties.  Also present were Don Snyder, Executive Director; Carl Hensch, NSSA Director; Steve Scales, Finance Director; Jack Tans, Audit Committee Chairman; Phil Murray, NSCA Executive Council Chairman; and Michael Hampton, Jr., NSCA Director.
B. MINUTES – A motion was made by Bill Harder, and 2nd by Ed Bergstedt, to approve the minutes from the June 24, 2005 Executive Committee meeting.  Motion passed all in favor.  

C. BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING – The Board of Directors will meet at the Beretta Pavilion, October 8, 2006.  Motion by Bob DeFrancesco, 2nd by Don Blaylock, to publish a list showing attendance of the annual Board of Directors meeting in the SSR; motion passed all in favor.  The Summer Executive Committee meeting will be held June 23, 2006 in Albuquerque, NM.
D. OFFICERS’ AND ZONE REPORTS

1. Al Magyar, President – All in all, things are the best they have been in a long time.  Don has done an excellent job especially with the new World Shoot software.  We have contracted with Mike Valereo to incorporate additional functionality.  The new average cards were received in a timely manner, and a good format.  Other than the grounds being extremely dry, the complex is in great shape.  A lot of building is going on around us, which is not all that bad, as it makes our property values improve.  We are establishing a Long Range Planning Committee; Warren Ruello, John Haugh, Bill Harder, Martin Jones and Bob Lepor.  They will investigate all aspects of possible relocation of our Association from our current Roft Rd. property to equivalent or better facilities when/if it becomes necessary due to development in the San Antonio metro area.  The Committee will perform the necessary “due diligence” to ensure we have a well-thought-out, documented plan to enable the Executive Committee to make such a decision.

2. Louise Terry, Vice President – Our biggest challenge, in skeet, is member retention.  This is something we need to focus on.  We are going to reinvigorate the NSSA/NSCA Steering Committee, so that we can work together.  There will be a meeting on Thursday, Feb. 2nd, before the NSCA Advisory Council meeting.

3. Bill Batty, Secretary/Treasurer – In the vein of improving member retention, need representation in each Zone to travel around to the different clubs and state associations.  Publicity is a crucial element to ensuring our future viability and growth.

4. Don Snyder, Executive Director – We have had a great year in both skeet and sporting clays.  Have seen substantial improvement in the accuracy coming out of our data processing system.  There are a number of issues that we need to address; for example, our wells have never been permitted; we don’t know what our water consumption is.  Meters are being installed and we are applying for well permits.  We are building a berm in front of the lower fields close to FM 471, to reduce noise and visibility of cars.  We recently completed lead mining on the property, which resulted in $85,000 for the Association.  We still have a number of things we have to pursue with our environmental stewardship plan, but need some rain before we can proceed with soil testing.  Always being asked how much the Association has raised from sponsors… Last year we received over $360,000 in sponsorship, the lions-share of which was product ($313,000).  So far this year, we have raised a little over $200,000; again, nearly all in product.  Exide Batteries is now offering great discounts for our member clubs; information has been sent out.  We have a statistics group from UTSA assisting with an analysis of our classification system; however, we feel that we will need more than one year’s data before instituting any specific changes.  Everything is in place for the All American Selection Committee; things should go smoothly.  Forest City Gun Club has lost seven fields; have initiated negotiations to reduce the cost of the lease.  We will be able to accommodate 445 entries.  Payouts have been corrected, so that Event Third will receive $10 more than the highest Class 1st place.  The location of the Hall of Fame banquet is always a concern.  Have identified a nearby banquet hall in Helotes that has the ability to handle our requirements.  Attendees at the NSCA Nationals were extremely pleased with the addition of the Orange Course on the 40 acres acquired at the corner of the Roft Rd. and FM 471.

5. Zone Reports
Zone 1 – Would like to have the Junior World scores reported by state, as we do with the World Shoot, in the SSR.  Zone 1 would like little more latitude in how the $1,000 grant is used.  Originally, it was intended for HAA, but that has since been changed to HOA.  Everyone is eligible, without having to pay an entry fee.  It does not preclude offering a separate optional purse.  Recommend that High Average Leader race conclude at the World Shoot.  Motion by Bob DeFrancesco, 2nd by Bill Batty, to have the Rules Committee consider concluding the High Average Leader race at the completion of the World Shoot.  Motion passed.  Proposal forwarded to the Rules Committee to review at their meeting tomorrow.  
Zone 2 – Held a Zone meeting at the Zone shoot, which was the first one in a while.  A number of issues that came up have been resolved, thanks to Don Snyder and Robert Paxton.  Debbi Perry made a thought-provoking proposal on a way to increase membership, focused on motivating clubs to throw targets.  Her suggestion will be forwarded to the Membership Committee for action.  There was a strong sentiment that concurrent entries should all be honors only, with an optional purse if desired.  This item is on the Rules Committee agenda for tomorrow.  Referees are becoming a concern… can’t field enough for two moderate size shoots on the same weekend.  Warren Ruello asked for feedback on some recommended guidelines he developed for new (and even current) directors, to help educate them since there’s more to the job than most envision.  
Zone 3 – Indiana and Kentucky are struggling a bit, but Michigan and Ohio continue to do very well.  The big shoots are well attended, but the smaller shoots are showing some decline.  On the plus side, some of the smaller clubs are adding fields.
Zone 4 – Don’t know yet where this year’s Zone shoot will be held.  St. Augustine is encountering some environmental problems; this will likely be the last year for the Seniors’ Shoot.  Zone 4 is also experiencing difficulties with getting referees.  Have seen more interest in the field grant program since increasing the amount of the grant.
Zone 5 – Have seen more enthusiasm, and cooperation, with improving the Zone shoot program.  Especially thanked Jack (AKA John) Tans, for all of his efforts.  Phil Murray will be conducting training session with the shooting program at Central Missouri State.  Phil Murray provided an update on Sparta.  The trap fields are all in; finishing the first 24 skeet fields will begin right after the 2006 ATA Grand.  The concrete is already poured; all that needs to be done is construct the houses and install the traps.  There is interest on their part to bid on the U.S. Open for 2008.  Zone 5 has also committed to holding their shoot there as soon as Sparta is ready.  Hotel companies are already committed to build facilities nearby.  Two sporting clays courses are also under development, with a third planned.  Their website is: http://dnr.state.il.us/worldshooting/home.htm. 
Zone 6 – The damage caused by two hurricanes and numerous tornadoes was extensive to a number of clubs in the Zone.  Some have no plans to rebuild at this time.  Went to the local college about starting a skeet program, and was met with a lot of enthusiasm.  They could also be a good source for referees.  Bob Hansen received a recommendation that no All American points be awarded to shoots held against the U.S. Open.  Likewise, perhaps the Zone shoots should receive similar protection.
Zone 7 – Have had no problems getting referees, but are paying them well for their efforts.  Held last year’s shoot at two clubs in the Denver area, which, after extensive efforts to coordinate access to the military facility where one club was located, went very well.  It was one of the best Zone shoots ever; it was well attended, and actually had to turn away shooters.  It was only the second time ever that Colorado hosted a Zone shoot.  A number of clubs are expanding their facilities all across the Zone.  The increase in the amount of the grant appears to have stimulated a lot interest.  This year’s shoot will be Albuquerque; again, a first time occurrence.
Zone 8 – So far, nothing has come from efforts to hold the Zone shoot in either England or Australia.  Continue to have problems receiving the SSR; NSSA is looking into ways to improve.

E. MEMBERSHIP, TARGET AND CLUB STATISTICS – The Member Services Call Center continues to receive high marks.  Our member numbers continue to decline, and we need to take action to reverse the trend.  The member profile has changed a lot in the last 20-30 years.  We are a more mobile society.  We don’t support our local clubs the way we used to; we shot, stayed for the dinner, and it was a lot of fun and cost less.  In general, the big shoots are full and small shoots are getting smaller.  A large part of our problem is that we don’t do a good job marketing ourselves (i.e., successes) and promoting our sport.  We need to interact more with our clubs to improve our member numbers.  Likewise, the number of clubs and shoots continue to show a decline, which is a direct reflection of our declining member numbers.  In the same vein as our Complimentary Limited Membership (CLM) program, some States are providing complimentary state memberships.  However, CLMs were erroneously included in the membership counts in preparation for the upcoming election cycle.  CLMs are not “members in good standing” in accordance with our bylaws, since they are non-dues paying members.  Therefore, they shouldn’t be included in the annual count to determine how many directors a state is entitled to.  Six states are affected by pulling out the CLMs from the annual count.  To do otherwise, would be a violation of our bylaws.  Motion by Ed Bergstedt to add a new class of membership for CLMs, which are non-voting members but included in the count for determining the number of directors a State is entitled to elect.  Motion died for lack of a 2nd.  Motion by Bill Murrell, 2nd by Louise Terry, to define CLMs as a promotional limited membership, for a period of up to one year, with non-voting rights and not to be included in our Bylaws as a class of membership.  Such members are not to be included in the count when determining the number of directors a state is entitled to elect.  Motion passed in favor; one abstention.  
F. BUDGET AND FINANCE – Our auditors, Padgett, Stratemann & Co., conducted and presented a review the annual audit.  The Association received an “unqualified” opinion, which is the highest positive rating that can be received.  Jack Tans, Chairman of the Audit Committee, discussed the items in the letter to management, which included items for improvement from last year’s audit and items that need to be addressed from this year’s audit.  Bottom line: the Association is in compliance with generally accepted accounting procedures.  However, there were some areas, including accounts receivable follow-up, consigned inventory discrepancies, data processing segregation of duties that need some attention, and reconciliation between membership and accounting software system records.  Recommendations for changes to improve internal controls from last year’s audit report were implemented.  The Audit Committee met with the auditors in October, to discuss the upcoming audit.  They also met with the accounting staff this week.  The Committee recommended we continue to update and integrate the TEAMMS and accounting software systems.  Though they recognize segregation of duties will be an ongoing challenge, due to the size of our staff, it is important to continue to take what steps we can in this area.  Steve Scales reviewed the Association’s finances, which are in excellent shape.  We had a very strong year.  More people flew to San Antonio this year, resulting in a net gain in ammunition sales over previous years.  Additionally, we had an increase in the practice rounds at the World Shoot, indicating that moving the practice fields to top was a good decision.  Likewise, this year has started out on a positive note, as a result of membership renewals coming in sooner due to improved processes, and an increase in corporate events; we already have 50 scheduled for this year.  Motion by Don Blaylock, 2nd by 
Bob DeFrancesco, to open a checking account with Wachovia Bank, who has branches in both San Antonio and Savannah, for processing payments at the Masters.  Motion passed all in favor.

G. SKEET SHOOTING REVIEW – Suzie Fluckiger and Julie Moreno continue to do a great job with the magazine.  Future shoot wrap-up articles will include a “by line”, like “SAN ANTONIO, TX”, so that readers know where the shoot was held.
H. INFORMATION AND TECHNOLOGY REPORT – Have been emphasizing the importance of accurate data entry, and verifying current records.  TEAMMS was not originally designed to incorporate our legacy data from 1989 to 2000.  We are looking at means to do this.  All data prior to 1989 are paper records.
I. NATIONAL SHOOTING COMPLEX – A large number of construction and maintenance projects were completed in 2005, and more are in process, to further improve our facility.  We had plans for construction of some additional vendor buildings, but there was not sufficient interest to pursue at this time.  We are in the process of correcting, and expanding, our sound system; this will be money well spent.  Plans to add restrooms on vendors row have been scrapped, since the high quality porta-john brought in last year proved more cost effective.  We also have a significant number of events scheduled for this year.  The Toni Rogers Spring Extravaganza will be March 30 – April 2.  It was the #4 shoot last year, so it should be even better this year.
J. NSSA SHOOTS

1. 2006 World Shoot  - Howard Confer reported the increase in target breakage at the 2005 World Shoot stemmed from them getting wet.  Our Chief Referee, John Bratty, informed us if we want to avoid referees changing in the middle of a squad’s event during the World Shoot, additional funds are required.  John Bratty will provide the detailed figures to the Executive Committee for discussion at the Summer meeting.  The World Shoot survey responses were overwhelmingly positive.

2. Masters – As stated earlier, Forest City Gun Club has lost seven fields, limiting the number of entries to 445.  We are also in the process of renegotiating our contract with Forest City.  Payouts and the number of places in class (increased to six) have been changed.  We are eliminating the CofC event, and holding an Event 6 in its place.  

3. 2006 Junior World Shoot – Donations for this year’s shoot, which will be held at NSC July 28-30, are ahead of last year.  Should be a great shoot.

4. U.S. Open – This year’s shoot will be held at the Ft. Bragg Clay Target Center, NC, Sept 7-10; the 2007 Open will be held at the High Desert Sportsmen Club in Albuquerque, NM, Sept 6-9.  The original premise under which the shoot was established has changed considerably.  It has lost its “marquee” shoot image; what needs to be done to restore the prestige?  It is time to reassess the criteria – in particular, where and when it is held.  Perhaps consideration should be given to holding it at the same location every year.  In summary, the Executive Committee does want to continue to have the U.S. Open; there are concerns with the number of clubs able to hold the shoot; there is an indication from Zone 5 that Sparta is interested in hosting the U.S. Open in 2008.  In the meantime, will work with the host of the upcoming Opens to restore the image.

5. 2006 International Skeet Championship – Location and dates TBD.

6. Event 6, Vintage World Shoot – Will be held at the Northbrook Sports Club, May 19-21.

K. NEW FIELD CONSTRUCTION GRANTS – Thirteen applications for grants have been received; five of which have already met all the new requirements.  Grants are not retroactive.  Motion by Louise Terry, 2nd by Warren Ruello, effective with any applications received after January 20, 2006, to clarify the grant criteria to clearly specify the program is for NSSA member clubs with at least one field and no more than five current fields, and that the application process must be completed before any construction is started.  Motion passed in favor; two opposed.  Following Executive Committee discussion on pending grant applications, motion made by Bill Batty, 2nd by Ed Bergstedt, to approve field constructions grants for: Black Wing Shooting Center, OH; Blue Rock Sportsman Club, AR; The Gun Club, CAN; Prince Albert Pistol/Rifle, CAN and Regina Trap & Skeet Club, CAN for $1,000 each; and Sudlersville Rod & Gun Club, MD; Cass City Gun Club, MI; Middle Georgia Gun Owners Assoc, GA and Kern County Gun Club, CA for $4,000 each.  Applications for Calvert City Gun Club, KY, West Virginia Sportsman & Fireman’s Assoc, WV and Colorado Clays, CO will remain on the list for consideration next year.  Motion passed all in favor.  Note: $1,000 grants for Synepuxent Rod & Gun Club, MD and Kissing Oaks Gun Club, Asheboro, NC were previously approved for $1,000 each.
L. NATIONAL SPORTING CLAYS ASSOCATION – Membership is nearly 21,000.  Targets and shoots were down slightly, most likely due to a harsh hurricane season.  Renewals are going extremely well.  The National Sporting Clays Championships were well attended, despite the hurricanes.  The Junior Nationals will be held at Hopkins Game Farm, MD June 23-25.  New criteria for All American selection are in place. Selection shoots have been designated for individuals vying for a place on Team USA Sporting & FITASC.  The National Delegates ratified the governance plan, and the initial election process is completed.  Already, have seen the need to make some changes, but that was not unexpected.  There is a strong desire to move the National Championships to a time later in the shooting year, when the weather conditions are cooler.  The Advisory Council will discuss further, prior to approaching NSSA.  
M. LEAGUE & SWEEPSTAKES – The results from last year’s league have been posted on the website and will appear in the next issue of SSR.
N. NSSA HALL OF FAME – Motion by Bill Murrell, 2nd by Bill Batty, to induct Jim Biddle and 
Sue Bogardus for shooting achievements and E. Lee Dennis for the Ray Boller Award.  Motion passed all in favor.

O. MUSEUM – Kudos to Mike Brazzell and Jim Harris who continue to make substantial improvements to our Hall of Fame and Museum through acquiring artifacts and improving and expanding displays.  Mike Brazzell’s articles in SSR on the history of skeet have been well-received.
P. AWARDS & RECOGNITION – The All American Selection Committee will be meeting tomorrow.  The results will initially be published on the web within two weeks, after a thorough review.
Q. RULES AND CLASSIFICATIONS – Scott Winders from California has been added to the Committee, and John Bratty has replaced Bucky Buchanan.  We have received input towards the end of the year regarding the new classification system identifying two concerns: people felt they were in a class above their level, and at the larger shoots, more individuals were in AAA than AA, which may be a reflection of shooters not being able to average in and out of AAA during the year.  The Committee is aware of these concerns, and data is being gathered to conduct a thorough analysis.  
R. CERTIFICATION –Motion by Bill Murrell, 2nd by Bill Harder, to approve up to $3,000 for Youth Camps.  Motion passed all in favor.

S. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1. Donations for Olympic Training Center for Junior Shooters – Motion by Bill Murrell, 2nd by 
Bob DeFrancesco, to donate $2,000 from the NSSA/NSCA Youth Development fund to the Olympic Training Center (OTC) to enable Junior shooters’ participation in OTC programs.  Motion passed all in favor.  Motion by Bill Murrell, 2nd by Louise Terry, to earmark $3,000 for NSSA and NSCA junior shooters.  Motion passed all in favor.  Detailed program will be presented and reviewed at the June Executive Committee meeting.

2. Conduct Stewardship Seminar at the World Shoot – Will look at also including gun club management forum.  Will solicit on the website to see if enough people are interested, and discuss further at the Summer meeting.

3. Update on “Big Blast” Sporting Clays Shoot – We are looking to develop a major sporting clays shoot, in additional to the Nationals, to be hosted at the NSC ever year.

4. Bylaws Revision Affecting Zone 9 Military Directors – Change would treat military services, as a whole, like a state for electing directors in lieu of the current process of each service electing a director.  That is, if there were 400 active duty military shooters, then they would elect 3 directors, regardless of service affiliation.  Active duty military personnel would vote for service directors, in lieu of their state directors.  Currently, they have the choice of voting for either their service or state director.  Those directors, like directors at large, would be eligible to run for the Executive Committee for the Zone in which they physically reside.  Trish Magyar and Don Snyder will engage the Armed Forces Skeet Association regarding this proposal so it can be discussed it at their annual meeting in April.

5. Referee Honor Roll - Motion by Bill Harder, 2nd by Bill Murrell, to adopt the proposed Referee Honor Roll criteria.  Motion passed all in favor.  The criteria will be posted on myNSSA.  States and individuals are encouraged to submit names of deserving nominees.  Motion by Bill Murrell, 2nd by Bob DeFrancesco, to induct Jim Carver and Jimmy Reay as the initial honorees.  Motion passed all in favor.  
6. Update on Water Easement – We were approached by a development company for a water easement across the front of our property along FM 471.  After negotiation, the easement did not materialize.

7. Update on Purchase of Skolaut Property – Have not heard back on the Association’s most recent offer.  For all practical concern, this is a dead issue.

8. Update on Drury’s Gun Shop Proposal – It appears that it may be in the Association’s best interest to not pursue it at this time.  Don Snyder will inform the Drury’s.

9. Update on Remington Targets – Remington is out of the target business.

10. Update on GMC Pro Grade Challenge – This is still a very worthwhile program.  Need to encourage shoot managers to avail themselves of the benefits offered by engaging their local GM dealer.

11. Americas Best Value Inns Proposal – Don Snyder assessed the hotels.  After further discussion it was decided to not pursue the proposal.

T. NEW BUSINESS

1. 2006 NSSA “Punch List” – Executive Committee members were asked to review and provide feedback to Al Magyar on the list of work priorities.

2. Filling of Vacancies – The Bylaws are fine as is; Executive Committee elected to take no action.

3. Remington Investment Program – Don Snyder and Carl Hensch will investigate further.  Will discuss at the Summer meeting.

4. Director’s Guide – The Executive Committee members will review the write-up submitted by Warren Ruello and provide feedback to him.  Will discuss further at the Summer meeting.

5. Introduction to Corporate Officers that Result in Sponsorship – Don Snyder would like to solicit our members to identify business contacts in an effort to obtain sponsorship.  Individuals would receive an incentive of $1,000 for introductions that result in substantial ($10,000 or more) partnerships of benefit to our Associations, clubs and members.

There being no further business to discuss, a motion was made by Bill Murrell, 2nd by Bob Hansen, to adjourn the meeting.  Motion passed all in favor.  The meeting was adjourned at 6:40PM.  The Executive Committee was in session from 8:30AM until 6:40PM, with a recess for lunch from 12:00–1:00PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Bill Batty, Secretary/Treasurer


Trish Bruck, Assistant Secretary

